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Evaluate the effectiveness of the criminal law in dealing with young offenders.  
 
Young people in society are a vulnerable cohort of individuals who are more susceptible to 
poor decision making, pertaining to a lack of maturity and experience. Governing this 
understanding, the Juvenile Justice System attempts to cater to their needs and comply with 
the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CROC) – an international framework that protects 
the rights of children. This essay will argue that measures such as youth justice conferencing 
(YJC) and the concept of doli incapax promotes effectiveness in juvenile justice, however, is 
limited by the amendment to section 22A of the Bail Act 1978 (NSW) enacted in 2007.   
 
YJC 
 
The implementation of YJC is outlined under part 5 of the Young Offenders Act 1997 (NSW) 
with the effective aim of privileging the rehabilitation and protection of young offenders. As 
a method of restorative justice, YJC involves bringing together the offender and the victim, 
offering a chance for the offender to take liability for their action and be entitled the 
opportunity to rectify their misdemeanour.  
 
A SMH article released in 2014, titled “Racist attack on bus: offender’s youth justice 
conference” details a young boy’s remorse for his actions, further enhanced by a police 
statement that deems the YJC mechanism as a “constructive system… measure for justice 
and closure… offering a positive way forward”. The deviation from traditional court 
procedures has been proven effective through statistics from the Australian Institute of 
Criminology that found 99% of offenders who underwent YJC, between 2012-13, were 
satisfied with the result.  
 
Adversely however, it can be argued that the restricted jurisdiction of YJC, that excludes 
summary offences (which relative to a majority of young offenders), is a hindrance of its 
effectiveness. In spite of this, its prevailing benefits of a decreed formality compare to that 
of a traditional court proceeding, contributes to reduced recidivism rates and the cultivation 
of rehabilitation that offsets its disadvantage. Ultimately this propels the fact that YJC is an 
effective measure in the juvenile justice system.  
 
Doli Incapax  
 
Furthermore, outlined in section 5 of the Children (Criminal Proceedings Act) 1987 (NSW) is 
the significant legal concept of doli incapax, which relates to the age of criminal 
responsibility. The effectiveness of this measure is underpinned by the consideration of the 
vulnerability and inability for children to form criminal intent – removing mens rea from the 
elements which constitute a crime. Under a conclusive presumption, the law asserts that 
children under the age of 10 cannot be found guilty by law to have committed an offence. 
This is secured from being rebutted, pertaining to the protection of young offenders who 
are underdeveloped, unaware of their actions and do not have the ability to defend 
themselves against challenges and accusations made by prosecutors.  
 
The case of R v LRM (1999) NSWSC entails the concept of doli incapax, whereby a 10-year-
old charged with manslaughter was acquitted. This verdict raised concern over the leniency 
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of the outcome, however, an SMH article titled “Age of Criminal Consent: 16 or 8” promotes 
the idea that “the pleasure-seeking and immediate reward-seeking responses of an 8-year 
old’s brain outweigh that of thinking”. This engenders the effectiveness of doli incapax given 
that children under the age of 10 do not have the mental capacity to make informed 
decisions and thus need to be protected.  
 
Bail Act Amendment  
 
Conversely, the effectiveness portrayed in the aforementioned mechanisms for young 
offenders is mitigated by the amendment of the Bail Act (NSW) in 2007. This change 
subjects young people to congruent policies with adults, whereby they are only entitled to 
make a singular application for bail. As a result of this, a SMH article “Bail law means jail for 
more juveniles” released in 2009, reveals a 32% increase in young offenders in remand 
between 2007-08 and a 66% of offenders gained additional detention time due to breaches 
of bail conditions. Idealistically, Juvenile Justice Centres should be a last resort, however the 
circumstances of this amendment have unjustly elevated the need for incarceration. The 
amendment fails to foster rehabilitation and protection for a vulnerable group of society, 
but rather exposes them to the psychological trauma of cruel punishment. This limitation of 
justice can promote rates of recidivism and thus impede upon the effectiveness of the 
juvenile justice system.  
 
To conclude, it is evident that the law is adequately protecting the rights of youth offenders, 
thus deeming the law as effective within the juvenile justice system. This is substantiated by 
the beneficial mechanisms of YJC and the notion of doli incapax which outweigh the 
hindered effectiveness of the bail amendment act.  
 
 
 
 


